Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

February 1, 2001

P.C.F.D. #2

1. Call to Order
The February 1, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:05 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPF&R; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Cynthia Fajardo, Steilacoom PS; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Ron Hoyt, CPFR; James Jaques, Milton; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Joe Linzalone, Anderson Island; Andy McAfee, RF&R; Dan Packer, EPFR; Joe Quinn, Attorney; John Sinclair, CPFR; Michael Smith, PCFD #26; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Dennis Chafe led the flag salute.

At this time the agenda was amended to welcome guest, Sheriff Paul Pastor.  Steve Bailey introduced Mr. Pastor, informing everyone that PCDEM now reports to the Sheriff.  They are trying to move ahead as they have in the past.  The new Executive is looking at reorganization and this is just part of that.  Paul Pastor thanked the Association for inviting him.  He stated that there are two key things to learn from the Fire Service; 1. Political intelligence and 2. Know how to work in teams.   These are things the sheriff’s need to learn better.  They work well individually and that is good, however, it is also beneficial to work in teams and they need to better learn the Incident Command System.  He intends to continue to work closely with the Fire Service and looks forward to doing so.  He admires the Fire Service and looks forward to working together.  Paul Pastor gave a brief history of where he has worked.

Gary Franz asked if he had any ways or ideas as to how to make the learning process he mentioned about work?  Paul stated that by working with Steve Bailey and PCDEM.  He continues to see direct action politics and will continue to see more.  There are more cultural interactions and biohazards.  There are no borders when it comes to these items.  There are a lot of overlaps between fire service and sheriffs.  We will be dealing with several things together and it would be good to train on things together.  For example, the Pierce Responder Program, Rainier project, etc.

Paul Pastor thanked the Association for inviting him to the meeting.  The Association thanked him for attending.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the January minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was absent.  No Treasurer’s Report at this time.

5. Correspondence
Dan Packer stated that Alan Predmore put together some scholarship packets as discussed at the last meeting.  If everyone could take some time to look through them during the meeting.  If approved later in the meeting, feel free to photocopy and distribute within your organizations.   Also, please sign the sign-up sheet so as to not mail them to the departments who have already received them.

6. Guest Speakers
Dan Packer introduced Joe Quinn, Attorney.  There has been much discussion on who has and who has not signed the Interlocal Agreements pertaining to Haz Mat and Special Operations.  Joe Quinn stated that approximately two years ago, Mike Pretz had asked him to become the custodian of the Master Interlocal Agreement and its exhibits.  These files had been passed and kept with the PCFCA Presidents.  Mike didn’t think that it made much sense and thought it better for there to be one central location for all of the files.  Joe brought along a box with all of these files in it.  He stated that he has created an index for the Master Interlocal Agreement listing who has signed it, as well as an Index of all the Exhibits (of which there are now 23 or 24) and who has signed them.  This works well as long as someone keeps track of the paperwork.  Paul Webb inquired if it is possible to get a copy of the indexes out to everyone?  Joe Quinn stated he will make copies that can be handed out at the next meeting.  The two Exhibits that keep coming up are the Special Operations and Haz-Mat.  There is a concept of services mentioned but no cost.  Copies were distributed.  Look to see if your District might be interested in signing these agreements.  If you might need the service, you need to sign an agreement with one of the agencies with a Haz Mat team.  The Draft amendment to the Special Operations agreement was originally sent to Puyallup, 2, 3, 5, 6, 16, Sheriff, Air Force and Army.  The military has not responded.  Everyone else has signed, except for Puyallup.  Merle stated that Puyallup has signed the agreement, he has both originals, he just hasn’t sent it in yet.  He will send a copy to Quinn.  Gary Franz inquired who are there that have Haz Mat teams?  CPFR and Graham have a combined team, Puyallup and Tacoma.  So is he to sign an agreement with each agency or just pick one?  Discussion took place.  This agreement is designed to be a fee for service.  It is a stand alone agreement separate from the Master Interlocal Agreement.  If sign with CPFR for service and then Puyallup Team responds or is called, then Puyallup is not covered.  Merle stated from a legal standpoint it is to protect liability-wise.  We need to have this in place.  On one hand being told that you have to sign with all the players to be covered.  Then on the other hand being told to only sing with one or two because of State Mobilization concerns.  More discussion followed.  Steve Bailey stated that if a Department with no Haz Mat team signs with one department.  He would then encourage the three departments who have Haz-Mat teams to sign Mutual Aid Agreements between them.  Ron Hoyt suggested this be taken back to the ad hoc group and further discussion be held on this and a report be brought back to this meeting.  The Special Operations is simpler due to PCFD #5 being the lead agency.  Please take some time to review the Special Operations draft and get comments back to Ron Hoyt.  Please do this in a timely fashion so a final draft can get done.

Dan Packer asked if this association is considered to be a public agency or not.  Reason for asking pertains to records retention requirements.  Joe Quinn stated that it’s not clear.  While allowed by law, it is not a public agency as there is no discretion to hire or fire, etc.  The association is strictly as advisory.  There are only a couple of cases in Washington law.  Need to watch where the money for the association comes from.  If it is publicly funded, then there could be problems.  Dan’s concern was for historic preservation from this group.  He has perused the file cabinets and there are minutes going back to the 70’s etc. and perhaps further.  Merle Frank suggested, if interested, he can get information on putting the minutes, etc. on to CD’s.  This would take up less space and easier to follow the PCFCA President or Secretary.  It costs approximately $600-800.

Dan Packer called a ten minute break at 10:15.

Meeting called back into Regular Session at 10:25.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Joe O’Neil reported an increase in call outs.  In the last 6 months there has been a 20% increase.  They have started an assessment with the families they have helped.  Exclusively they have discovered that families are not aware that the Red Cross helps single families.  They think the Red Cross is only for help with large disasters.  They are continuing to help families with the recovery process.  John Sinclair suggested that they might consider creating an article or press release that departments could use as an insert in their newsletters.  There are several departments that send out newsletters to their citizens and that would be a good way to get information to them.  Another idea would be to go to the newspapers.  Joe stated that they have been working on public education.  They have gotten out to some churches through their newsletters, etc.  Joe also informed everyone that Wade Joyner had called the other day and he is ready to come back.  He has been battling some medical problems and this is a real success story.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated he gave a presentation for the American Red Cross Board of Directors.  He told them that if they lose Joe or Kerry they would be in big trouble.  They have made a huge progress since they have been there.

Steve distributed a copy of an article on the front page of the TNT regarding Mt. Rainier (copy attached).  It is good that we are ahead of the curve on this subject.

Regarding the energy crisis, he will be attending a meeting this afternoon.  Tacoma Public Utilities has called the meeting and he is interested to hear what they have to say.  He will keep everyone posted.

The Tac1 communications van needs to get out on the road and in use more.  It has been given a line item in the budget, however, TPD and the Sheriffs are the only ones using it.  Some departments have placed in on their run cards and he appreciates that.  If it doesn’t get used, it will go away and he would hate to see that happen.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.  Paul Berlin stated that county is looking at min/max ALS rig numbers again.  The EMS Council will be meeting next month regarding this.

Ron Hoyt inquired on the status of the WMD grant?  Steve Bailey stated they have some equipment already.  The suits for police patrol cars are back ordered.  Had a discussion with FEMA and there is change there as well with new administration.  The theme seems to be going towards terrorism.

Paul inquired on the grant for MDC’s?  Steve stated we didn’t get it.  This grant is difficult and no one has ever received in on their first application.  He will be reapplying for it this year.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne distributed two reports (copies attached).  Wayne introduced Jody Woodcock.  She works out of the Fire Marshals office.  She has been with the Executive’s office for ten years doing media related work.  She has a communications degree with a minor in political science.  She also has a journalism background.  She will primarily be doing work for DEM and will be supervising the public education program.  Jody will be specializing in the fireside of public education and Wanda will be specializing in the DEM side with both being cross-trained for the other.  Jody will also be in charge of the Joint Information Center (JIC) and work closely with Troyer on Sheriff’s PIO work.  There is no intention of coming in and taking over other people’s public education programs.  They will be meeting with departments and seeing what they have in place and also seeing what they can do to take out to others, etc.  Also, there is interest in getting the Pierce County Fire Prevention Officers program together again.  The new reorganization in the office is going well.  They are finally at full staffing level.  Ron Hoyt inquired how many inspectors in the field?  Wayne stated there are 6; 4 deputies and 2 inspectors.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Gary Aleshire is absent.  He should be in India by now.  Jeff Jensen stated he attended the Legislative Reception that was held night before last.  It was a successful event.  At the State Chiefs meeting they held an unscheduled board meeting to fill a vacant position by Steve Alder in Ellensburg.  There will be another open position, possibly two, to vote on at the conference in Spokane.  The position of the State Chiefs on 1710 is that they have no position basically.  They are actively working with Oregon on deployment standards.  (see attached Legislative review)  If you would like more information, please contact him and he can e-mail it to you, etc.  The meeting in Anaheim, if anyone interested in attending, the State Chiefs have put together a travel package, information can be sent to you if interested.  The NW Management Seminar is coming up the first week of March.

Dan Packer stated that April 18-20th is a meeting in Vancouver regarding 1710 tactics and how to surmount, etc.  Paul Webb stated the legislative workshop seemed to be a good session.   There are two bills out there.  Senate Bill 5216 regarding property tax.  It’s not too early to get letters out to your legislators in support of.  He has come across something intriguing.  At the state level they are allowed to collect 3.60 per thousand on property taxes.  They are not even at the 3.00 level.  If we were to take the top 60 cents and flop it down to the Junior taxing districts it would change the 5.90 limit to a 6.50 limit.  If you get the Fire Service behind this, it stands a good chance of passing.  It would help to alleviate pro-ration.  House Bill 1477 is regarding 1/10 of 1% communications funding.  This has been held up in the House.  It was reasonably easy getting it through the Senate, but now is hung up in the House.  It gives Counties the authority to put on ballots to tack onto sales tax for funding.  There are a couple of bills out there regarding axle weights.  It is the feeling that the council is still against changing this.  Volunteer Pension issues, there is one bill that makes it an employer mandate.  One addresses COLA adjustments to increase benefits, etc.

Andy McAfee stated that the State Auditor has dropped a bill pertaining to Executive Sessions required to be recorded.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon reported that they are trying to keep up with all the illegal fires.  They are about a week behind, but it is being worked on.  The sandwich boards that several districts have ordered are being worked on and checked into.  They are having second thoughts on these and are looking to see if there might not be a better way to spend the money and still get the information out.    It is being re-evaluated at this time.  They are open to ideas.  Made available handouts regarding indoor burning issues and outdoor burning issues.  These can be used to hand out to citizens.  They have been receiving a lot of calls lately regarding these two issues.  If you need more of these handouts, just call and he will get them out to you within one to two days.  There are a couple of openings in the agency.  If interested, or know of anyone who may be interested, look at their website for more information: www.pscleanair.org.

Black Diamond Fire Chief position is open for anyone interested, or if you know of anyone.

Spokane Valley has a position open as well, a flyer was distributed.

13. LESA
Nothing at this time.

14. EMS
John Sinclair stated that the IFC conference is April 9, 10 and 11 in Las Vegas.  Regarding what Paul had mentioned earlier on the min/max #’s.  Fire Districts will want to careful relative to this.  Those who have agreements or private providers – the State wants to do away with duplication of service.  Need to be mindful of this as it could take departments out of by law.  This was initiated through the Governor’s office.  The Fire Chief for Kennewick is a prime sponsor on this issue.  It has worked well in Oregon, however, it only works well if the Fire Service works pro-actively on it.  In April or May a special session for this group will be put together regarding this issue.  It is tentatively scheduled for March 15th at Tacoma Fire at 9:30 at a Special Council Meeting, however, they are trying to get the meeting changed as John Sinclair and Paul Berlin will be out of town that day.

15. Training
Thanked Andy for passing along the Region 4 minutes.  Multi company operations at North Bend.  Historically Pierce County has not been a big player in that arena.  Not sure if it is something that everyone knew about or didn’t, if interested or not – let Andy know.  Region 4 has been sponsoring it to keep the cost down, but there is a possibility it could go to a private agency.  If that is the case, the cost will go up.  Region 4 just purchased FF 1 CD’s and curriculum.  It is available and if interested, contact Dave Wakefield.  $1,600.00 was mandated to purchasing Incident Reporting software.  A class in North Pierce County will be hosted by Chief Jacques in Milton.  A grant comes in in July.  They have been sponsoring the IC classes in Bonney Lake..  If having an open enrollment class and need money for, write down the information and get it to Andy.

Dan Packer stated the relative to the fire bill funding and grant  money.  Jim Broman stated that it is not available to Associations.  It is left up to individual departments.  They will be distributing the money in September of this year.  You will need to get a plan together now so that you will be ready when the applications come out.  It is his understanding that it will be a first come, first served basis.

16. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Nothing at this time.

17. Education Committee
Gary Franz inquired if there was interest in having a class nearing late spring?  The sooner he knows, the better for planning and organizing.  

Dan Packer stated that from the Executive Board meeting they came up with three topics:  1. Have one good quality event like last year. 2. Emphasize a push to bring other individuals into the meetings.  Expand involvement with the next generation.  And, 3. Benefit by looking to Kitsap County.  They are very active with their legislators and hold a Fire Caucus in the fall.  We need to be more pro-active and would like to do that this year.  We would be doing ourselves a favor.  Andy McAfee reported that he attended the Pierce County Commissioners Association meeting.  They are very interested in participating in a Legislative Caucus.  Also, they have a desire to send a representative to this meeting.  Dan Packer stated that they have penciled in some tentative dates for the Legislative Caucus for October 18 or November 1.  If everyone could look at their calendars and let him know if there are any conflicts.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.  Dan thanked Paul, Andy and Larry for their work on this committee.  They have speakers scheduled for 6 months.  If there is someone you would like to see at a meeting, please contact one of them with information, etc.

19. New Business
Gary Franz inquired if this group was going to send anyone to the meeting in Anaheim regarding 1710 as a representative of PCFCA?  Discussion followed.  Dan stated it would be too late for floor voting privileges as the Association is not a member of NFPA and it is too late to subscribe, etc.  Merle stated that it is going to be more damage control now because of the numbers that are going from IAFF.  John Sinclair stated that the IAFF has paid for 1500 to 2000 members to go, all of which are voting members.  The IAFF is spending half a million dollars just in per diem on this event.  It is a huge deal to them and they are not going to take a loss on it.  The only that can be done is debate on some of the issues.  The IAFC has bought off on it because they realize it is a done deal and they are trying to get along on an International level.  Whether or not you are comfortable with this, it is going to come to pass.  Merle stated we need to figure out how to work with it and not waste time and money sending a delegate.  Dan stated that as he understands the process, comments can still be submitted at the meeting.  Change could still be made.  Merle stated that the list of comments they have already rejected is tremendous.  It’s not too likely that one could come up with anything that hasn’t already been done.  There is a 5 to 1 ratio and the Fire Chief’s just can’t pay for 2000 people to be there, etc.  Gary stated that it is unfortunate that more time hasn’t been spent talking about this issue.  Paul agreed.  He is fairly new to the process, but it didn’t seem like much debate was taken before a vote was made on this.

Gary Franz inquired if others are interested in the accreditation process and considering pursuing?  Ronnie will come and help with and only charge to cover his costs.  He is interested, and would like to know if others are.  Gary will e-mail everyone with more information, etc.

20. Unfinished Business
Dan Packer asked about the scholarship packets he distributed at the first of the meeting for the Visions 2001 Conference.  Discussion was held at the last meeting that previously the Association had given $1,000.00 to support this conference.  At the last meeting it was decided to put together a scholarship packet and support it by way of sending individuals instead of directly giving them money.  Alan Predmore put a lot of work into putting together these packets.  If there is interest in pursuing, he would entertain a motion.  Andy McAfee made a motion not to exceed $1,100.00 in scholarships for the Vision 2001 Conference.  Motion was seconded.  Jeff Jensen stated concern that the conference is directed to the Firefighter level staff and why would the Chiefs spend money on something that is not going to directly affect this group?  Dan Packer stated it was given as a suggestion and way to support the event by not directly giving them money.  Larry Claiborne stated that we might want to consider scholarships for the NW Management Conference which would better support this group.  We need to consider who the beneficiary is.  Discussion followed.  Historically, this association has pretty much only sponsored where money can be made.  Ron Hoyt stated the focus should be more on this group.  There was  a call for the motion.  MOTION FAILED.  Dan Packer thanked Alan Predmore for his hard work on this.  Larry Claiborne stated that he hopes this is not viewed as us not supporting the Vision 2001 conference.  Just that the Associations money should be used towards Chief level conferences, etc.

21. Good of the Order
Cynthia reported that the Firefighter/Police Officer that was arrested, Sam Nelson, is the step-son of Past President Paul McNeil.  He and his family are having a difficult time.  He would appreciate any calls and words of support during this trying time.  She thanked Paul Webb for his support on this.

John Sinclair stated that relative to discussion, for years this Association has been called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association.  Entertain thoughts of changing the name to Pierce County Fire Chief Officers Association to be more inclusive.  This is simply for a matter of discussion for the future, but would like everyone to think about it.

Paul Webb stated that he would like people to notice something.  When he became a Chief, he made a point of wearing his white shirt and tie to these meetings in hopes of raising the standards.  There are six people in the room wearing white shirt and tie, obviously he is making some impact on appearances (
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 12:02.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary
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